## **COMMISSION MEETING**

March 21, 2012 CDRPC Conference Room One Park Place, Suite 102 Albany, New York 12205

#### Minutes

PRESENT:

Bill Bruce, Lucille McKnight, Stan Brownell, Fred Acunto, John Murray,

Paul Sausville, Gary Hughes, Barbara Mauro, David Vincent

ABSENT:

John Brown, Michael Whalen Jr., Judy Breselor, Leon Fiacco, James

Shaughnessy, Michael Stammel, Philip Barrett, Jason Kemper

PRESIDING:

Bill Bruce, Chair, called the meeting to order at 8:30am.

Note: Due to having three vacancies on the Board, a quorum can be reached with only 9 Commissioners present.

#### 1. Welcome/Introduction of Guests

Doug Melnick, Director of Planning and the Director of the Mayor's Office of Energy & Sustainability of the City of Albany attended the meeting.

## 2. January 18, 2012 Meeting Minutes

The minutes were distributed before the meeting. No corrections were made.

## Action Taken

Paul Sausville made a motion to approve the minutes, and Lucille McKnight seconded. The motion was approved unanimously.

## 3. Unaudited Financial Statement through December 31, 2011

The financial statements represent the Commission's final unaudited financials for 2011. For the year, the revenues were at 97.9% and the expenses were at 93.9%. Overall, expenditures exceeded revenues by \$8,467.30 which is less than the \$37,184. that was anticipated being drawn down from the Fund Balance in order to balance the 2011 budget.

These financial statements will be provided to the auditor as part of the 2011 audit. A final audited financial statement will be prepared and presented to the Commission at the July 2012 Board meeting.

## **Action Taken**

Jack Murray made a motion to accept the unaudited Financial Statement and Gary Hughes seconded. The motion was approved unanimously.

## 4. Financial Statement through February 29, 2012

Invoices were sent out to each of the four counties. Albany and Rensselaer Counties pay semi-annually while Saratoga and Schenectady Counties are billed quarterly.

For the year, the revenues are at 15.3% and expenses are at 16%. There is approximately \$137,363 cash in the bank and receivables totaling \$97,970. There are also two Certificates of Deposit totaling \$56,351.88.

In some cases, the percent to date expenses are greater than what may be normally expected. These include the annual renewal of the GIS software license to ESRI and the General Business and Worker's Comp insurance bill for 2012 were paid in full. Also the Rent and Health Insurance expenses reflect three months worth of payments.

#### **Action Taken**

Jack Murray made a motion to accept the Financial Statement and Gary Hughes seconded. The motion was approved unanimously.

## 5. Auditing Services Contract

In January, CDRPC prepared an RFP to undertake the annual audit of CDRPC's and CDYCI's financial records for the three year period beginning with the fiscal year ending December 31, 2011. The RFP was sent out to 33 accounting firms in the Region and we received two proposals: one from the Bonadio Group, our current auditor, and the other from UHY LLP. Bonadio has prepared the annual audit for CDRPC since the late 1990's and CDYCI since 2007.

The fee proposal to undertake the financial audit for CDRPC is the following:

Bonadio:	<u>2011</u>	2012	2013
	\$8,000	\$8,200	\$8,400
UHY, LLP	\$7,000	\$7,200	\$7,500

Rocky spoke with two companies that are currently using the services of UHY, LLP as their auditing consultants and both companies are very pleased with the work that has been done by UHY, LLP.

The fees from both firms are all inclusive flat fees and include all out of pocket expenses. Both also include "unlimited" phone support.

Rocky is requesting Commission action to select one of the two auditing firms to conduct CDRPC's audit for the next three years. The A & F Committee recommends that the contract be awarded to UHY, LLP.

## Action Taken

Barbara Mauro made a motion to select UHY, LLP's proposal and Jack Murray seconded. The motion was approved with eight in favor and one opposition by Lucille McKnight.

## 6. Albany County Appointment to CDYCI Board

There are 9 members of the CDYCI Board, two from Rensselaer, Saratoga and Schenectady Counties and three from Albany County. Per the CDYCI bylaws, Albany County has three appointments to the Board, two of whom shall be selected by the CDRPC Commissioners and the third appointed by the Albany County Executive. With the resignation of John Graziano, Jr. from CDRPC, the Board needs to appoint a second representative from Albany County to serve on CDYCI Board.

Rocky spoke to the Albany County Executive's office regarding filling the appointment on the CDRPC Board and was informed they are working on getting the vacancy filled.

It was suggested to revisit this issue at the May Commission meeting, assuming the vacancy in Albany County is filled by that time.

# 7. NYSERDA Cleaner Greener Communities Regional Sustainability Planning Program Presentation

Doug Melnick, Director of Planning and the Director of the Mayor's Office of Energy & Sustainability for the City of Albany gave a presentation to the Board outlining the Cleaner Greener Communities Program initiative for the Capital Region.

A copy of the presentation is attached.

# 8. LTCP -CSO Update

NYS DEC and the US EPA are continuing their review of the draft Long Term Control Plan. The document was submitted to DEC in June, 2011. A meeting was planned for March 21 to review their comments, however that meeting has been postponed. The meeting is anticipated to be rescheduled for either late April or early May.

## 9. Staff Activity Report

Rocky informed the Board that Deb Shannon has returned to work on a part-time basis after her surgery in December. Joanna King gave birth to her daughter on February 13 and is currently on maternity leave. She is expected to return to work on a part-time basis in the next couple of weeks and back to full time hours in a couple of months.

Deb Shannon informed the Board that there has been no request for information regarding Foreign Trade Zone in the last month. We are currently switching over to a new annual report system where all annual reports must be completed online by the operators of each site and be submitted to CDRPC for review and approval by March 31st. It now has to be on a calendar year basis which is a change in the inventory controls system which is causing many issues. All of the operators were to have their reports in 45 days before March 31st and we have only received one at this time.

There has also been a change in regulations which is the first update since 1991. These changes will make it much easier for companies to apply for manufacturing. There will be a two-step process for applications where just the minimum information of what is being produced will be needed in order to be fast-tracked through the review and approval process. If there are complaints by the general public, companies will have to go through a full application process which can take 9 to 12 months. We are hopeful that streamlining and shortening the process will make it easier for smaller companies to get into the Foreign Trade Zone.

There are changes in the regulations that could impact CDRPC as a grantee, however we have a very good working relationship with the Foreign Trade Zones Board and do not anticipate problems moving forward. A new system that has been instituted includes fining grantees or operators up to \$1,000 per day for violations. For example, if the annual report is not received by March 31<sup>st</sup> a lateness fine of \$1,000 per day will be applied to the operator that caused the delay, not CDRPC. Deb Shannon is in contact with the Foreign Trade Zones Board on a regular basis; in the event problems or issues arise, it can be taken care of. Deb also added that written standard contracts with all operators within the Foreign Trade Zone is required at this time.

Rocky informed the Board that the new roof has been completed on the Juvenile Detention Facility and everyone is pleased with the outcome of the work.

## 10. Other Business

There was no other business at this time.

# 11. Next Commission Meeting

The next CDRPC Commission meeting is scheduled for May 16, 2012 at 8:30am.

## Adjournment

Barbara Mauro made a motion to adjourn the meeting and David Vincent seconded. The motion was approved unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

John Murray

Secretary